R03/99

MINUTES of the meeting of the DEVELOPMENT CONTROL SUB-COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, St Helen Court, County Hall, Ipswich on Tuesday 6 May 2003 at 10.30 am

PRESENT:

D F Smith – Chairman

J D Field – Vice-Chairman

J R T Goldsmith,  D A Levick,  D Lockwood,  G J Manuel,  G K D McGregor,  P J R Pendleton, S C Pryor, J Wyn Roberts, Mrs M J E Rodgers, M Rose, R Snell, J A Swainson, J D B Taylor, A P Thwaites and D L Wood

Jane Andrews-Smith, R E Kemp and Ros Scott were unable to be present.  J W Pembroke attended as a substitute for Jane Andrews-Smith

1. declarations of interest and dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 20 March 2003 were confirmed as an accurate record by the Sub-Committee and signed by the Chair.

3. ip/03/00274 raising of land through the disposal of excavated soils from adjacent storm water lagoon construction: ransomes europark, ipswich

The Sub-Committee considered an application to dispose of soils excavated during the enlargement of a drainage lagoon at Ransomes Europark [paper R03/66, copy in the minute book].  It was noted that the field on which the soils would be deposited had been allocated for industrial development.  The depth of the deposited soils would be approximately 1½ metres which would bring it level with the old Felixstowe Road carriageway.

It was reported that Ipswich Borough Council had raised no objection in principle to the application but had commented that there should be no unacceptable noise or adverse impact on wildlife, heathland habitat or protected trees.  Concerns had been expressed that the proposal might affect skylarks which had been sighted in the area.  The proposed disposal area had been closely examined but no evidence of any ground-nesting birds had been found.  In order to address that particular issue, however, the Director of Environment and Transport recommended imposing an additional condition permitting operations only between 31 August 2003 and 30 April 2004.  He also recommended an additional condition requiring the applicant to obtain approval from the Waste Planning Authority of the haul route and access arrangements in order to ensure protection of trees which were the subject of a Tree Preservation Order.

The Director drew attention to the objection summarised in section 22 of the report.  He pointed out that operations would last only around six months and that the hours of working would be restricted by the planning permission.  The amount of soil being deposited was insignificant.  In the circumstances he did not consider that the objections were sufficient to warrant refusal of the application.  In order to clarify the situation, he proposed that the word “Europark” in condition 4 should be amended to read “lagoon”.

Decision:  The Sub-Committee agreed that planning permission should be granted subject to the amended conditions as recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The proposal was in accordance with the development plan.

Alternative options:  The Sub-Committee was satisfied that the amended conditions addressed the concerns that had been raised regarding nesting birds, the protection of trees and potential biological interests related to the  heathland habitat of the area in general.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

4. f/2003/078 creation of cycle/footpath and erection of light columns:  land between princes close and chapel street, exning

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/67 [copy in the minute book] concerning the proposed creation of a shared cycle/footpath and the erection of light columns on land between Princes Close and Chapel Street.  The new route would form part of the national cycle route 51. 

It was noted that a resident had objected to the lighting element of the application. With regard to the concerns expressed by Exning Parish Council, the Director commented that broken glass was a hazard that could be encountered with any lighting scheme; however safety and security considerations had to take precedence over the risk of potential vandalism. The Sub-Committee agreed with the Director of Environment and Transport that lighting of the route was desirable from a safety point of view.

Councillors who knew the area well advised that an access road from Chapel Street/Oxford Street led round the back of the school.  They urged that a bollard or similar obstruction be erected in order to prevent misuse of the cycle/footway by motorists.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted, subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

[The Chairman declared an interest in papers R03/68, R03/69 and R03/79.  He handed the chair over to the Vice-Chairman and left the Council Chamber while the applications were discussed.]

5. c03/0456 extensions to deben high school, garrison lane, felixstowe

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/68 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to extend Deben High School, Felixstowe to provide three music practice rooms and a science laboratory.

Attention was drawn to the objection summarised in section 10 of the report.  The Director of Environment and Transport advised that the three music practice rooms would be constructed in a pathway between two existing buildings.  It was unlikely therefore that noise would be an issue although a condition requiring approval of the methods of providing acoustic insulation was recommended.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the conditions recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be satisfactory.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  As recorded above, the Chairman declared an interest in the application as a school governor.  He left the Council Chamber while the application was discussed.

Dispensations:  None reported.

6. c/03/0516 retention of two steel containers at deben high school, garrison lane, felixstowe

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/69 [copy in the minute book] concerning the retention of two steel shipping containers to the rear of Deben High School, Felixstowe.  

The Sub-Committee noted that a container had been installed on the site in 1987 for storage purposes following advice from the Chief Fire Officer.  Planning permission for the container had been granted at that time and renewed in 1992 and again in 1997.  A second container had been located on site some time after 1997 without planning permission.  The current application sought to renew planning permission for the original container and obtain planning permission for the second for a further five year period.  It was reported that the containers were in poor condition and were very unsightly, particularly for neighbours whose rear gardens abutted them.  No objections to the application had been made although one resident had replaced a mature hedge with a substantial close boarded fence in order to better screen the containers from view.

Some councillors expressed grave concern that unsightly containers should have been allowed to stay on site for so long, particularly in the light of the Town Council’s objections in 1987.  It was proposed that permission should be granted for one year only.  Other councillors, however, took the view that schools needed somewhere safe and secure to store equipment.

Decision:  It was agreed that 

(a) planning permission be granted for one year; and 

(b) the Director of Education be informed that the County Planning Authority was unlikely to look favourably on a further renewal of the application and that arrangements should be made for alternative storage facilities at the school.

Reason for the decision:  The Sub-Committee was swayed by the poor condition of the containers, their impact on adjacent residential properties and the length of time they had been on site.  It was considered that sixteen years was sufficient time for the Director of Education to have made alternative, more appropriate, arrangements for the safe storage of school equipment.

Alternative options:  The Sub-Committee rejected the Director of Environment and Transport’s recommended time limit of two years.

Declarations of interest:  The Chairman, as recorded above.

Dispensations:  None reported.

7. c/03/0293 retention of prefabricated building for playgroup use at orwell high school, maidstone road, felixstowe.

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/79 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a prefabricated building on the site of Orwell High School, Maidstone Road, Felixstowe.  The Sub-Committee noted that the unit was used by the St Mary’s Opportunity Playgroup.  It was reported that the unit was in good condition.

Attention was drawn to the concerns raised by Felixstowe Town Council concerning inappropriate car parking.  The Director of Environment and Transport advised that those comments had been passed to the Director of Education as it was not considered appropriate to require the applicant to provide additional car parking spaces as a condition of planning permission. 

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  The Chairman, as recorded above.

Dispensations:  None reported.

8. IP/03/00283/FPC siting of 40 foot container at rear of 642 old norwich road, ipswich

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/70 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a shipping container at the rear of 642 Old Norwich Road.  The container, which was in good condition and well located on the site, was used by the County Council as a store for bulky camping equipment and other resources related to outdoor and residential education activities.  

It was reported that Ipswich Borough Council had raised no objection to the application.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

9. f/2003/186 retention of temporary classroom at beck row primary school, the street, beck row

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/71 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary classroom unit at Beck Row Primary School.  Permission to retain the unit for a further five-year period was being sought. 

The Director of Environment and Transport advised that the Education Authority proposed to build a permanent extension to the school in 2004/05.  In the circumstances, he recommended that permission for the temporary unit be granted for three years.  A local councillor confirmed that the unit was in good condition and had been sensitively located on the school site.

Decision:  It was agreed that, subject to no objections being received from Forest Heath District Council, planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The Sub-Committee considered the application to be acceptable in principle although in view of the fact that a permanent extension was being planned for 2004/05 felt that a three year period was sufficient.

Alternative options:  The Sub-Committee did not consider it appropriate to grant planning permission for a five-year period.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

10. ms/353/03 retention of temporary staff room/office at somersham cp school, somersham

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/72 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary unit at Somersham County Primary School for use as a staff room and office.  It was noted that the unit was in good condition and was well located to the rear of the school.  No objections had been received.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  A proposal to restrict planning permission to a three year period was not supported.  The Sub-Committee recognised that the Education Authority gave priority to replacing temporary teaching units with permanent builds and that accommodation for administrative and staff use was given a lower priority.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

11. ip/03/00351FPC provision of temporary building unit as an area education office at murrayside centre, nacton road, ipswich

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/73 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary unit at the Murrayside Youth and Community Centre in Ipswich.  The unit was used to house staff who supported the various youth and community activities in the area.  It was reported that Ipswich Borough Council had raised no objection to the application.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

12. ip/03/00232/fpc provision of temporary classroom unit at northgate high school, sidegate lane, ipswich

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/74 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary unit at Northgate High School, Ipswich.  Permission to retain the unit for a further five year period was being sought.  

It was reported that Ipswich Borough Council had raised no objection to the application.  The unit was located to the rear of the school site and was reasonably well-screened from adjacent residential properties.  It was noted, however, that the Education Authority was investigating the feasibility of replacing the temporary classrooms with permanent buildings as part of the 2003/04 or 2004/05 capital programme.  In the circumstances, it was recommended that planning permission be granted for a three-year period.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable in principle although a three-year period was considered to be more appropriate given the Education Authority’s plans to make a bid for funding for a permanent extension.

Alternative options:  The Sub-Committee did not consider it appropriate to grant planning permission for a five-year period.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

13. c03/0603 retention of temporary classroom unit at thomas mills high school, saxtead road, framlingham

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/75 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary classroom unit at Thomas Mills High School, Framlingham.  It was reported that no objections had been raised regarding the application.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The Sub-Committee noted that it was proposed to replace the temporary unit with a permanent extension to the school, with construction works beginning in the summer of 2003.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

14. ip/03/00209/fpi retention of temporary classroom unit at stoke high school, maidenhall approach, ipswich

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/76 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary classroom unit at Stoke High School, Ipswich.  It was reported that Ipswich Borough Council had raised no objection to the application.

Attention was drawn to sections 8, 9 and 10 of the report which set out the case for retaining the unit.  The Chairman commented that he took the view that the West Dockside residential development in Ipswich would inevitably have an impact on the school roll.  In the circumstances he considered it important for the Education Authority to take that development into consideration when planning its future building programme.  He proposed that planning permission for the temporary unit should be three, rather than five, years.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted for a three year period.

Reason for the decision:  The Sub-Committee endorsed the Chairman’s views that planning permission for a five year period was inappropriate given the amount of development taking place in the area.

Alternative options:  The Sub-Committee rejected the Director of Environment and Transport’s recommendation that planning permission be granted for five years.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

15. se/03/1386/p retention of temporary office unit at bardwell cevcp school, school lane, bardwell

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/77 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary unit at Bardwell CEVCP School.  It was noted that the unit was used as office accommodation for the headteacher and as a staff room.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

16. c/03/0361 retention of temporary classroom unit at charsfield cevcp school, charsfield

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/78 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a temporary classroom unit at Charsfield CEVCP School.  It was reported that, although the unit was clearly visible from the road, it was in good condition and had recently been redecorated.  The Parish Council fully supported the application and the District Council had raised no objections.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The Sub-Committee noted that the Education Authority was making a bid for funding from the 2003/04 capital programme to replace the temporary classroom unit with a permanent extension.  In the circumstances the Director’s recommendation that planning permission be granted for a three-year period was considered to be entirely appropriate.

Alternative options:  A councillor’s proposal that planning permission be granted for a five-year period was not supported.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

17. b/03/442 retention of prefabricated building for pre-school use at sproughton cevcp school, church lane, sproughton

The Sub-Committee considered paper R03/80 [copy in the minute book] concerning an application to retain a prefabricated unit at Sproughton CEVCP School for use by the Jig Saw pre-school group for a further five-year period.  The Sub-Committee noted that the unit was in good condition and that no objections had been raised against its retention.

Decision:  It was agreed that planning permission be granted subject to the condition recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Reason for the decision:  The submitted application was considered to be acceptable.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

The meeting closed at 11.38 am
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